

ACTION ALBRY: Help defend the pro-democracy demonstrators in China--start a chain letter demanding negotiations, not suppression. Send four copies: One to the PRC EMBASSY, 2300 COMMECTICUT AVE., NW, WASHINGTON DC 20008; the second to PREMIER LI PENG, BEIJING, CHINA. Send the other two copies to Priends, asking them to do likewise.

Friendly Letter

Issue Number Ninety-Eight

ISSN #0739-5418

Sixth Month, 1989

Dear Friend,

Here's a scoop, about one of my favorite non-Friends, Garrison Keillor. He took part in a Quakersponsored conference of Soviet and American writers, held last month at Friends Meeting of Washington. It marked the publication of *The Human Experience*, the fine book of Russian and American fiction of which we spoke in detail last month. While there I cornered him for a few moments and asked a question that had long gnawed at me: What did he do about the draft?

You see, Keillor is my age, which means Vietnamera, yet in all the biographical sketches I have read, there was nothing about how he dealt with Selective Service. His answer is my scoop: The bard of Lake Wobegon was almost a draft resister.

Here is what he said: At the University of Minnesota, he joined a group called Students Against Selective Service, some of whose members went to jail as resisters. In 1969, after taking his pre-induction physical, he said, he wrote his draft board and told them that if actually drafted, he would not report. The outcome was typical Wobegonian anticlimax: Keillor never got a draft notice, so his bravado was not actually tested. "It wasn't very heroic," he told me. Maybe not; but it was close enough.

There is more news on another topic mentioned last month, Kenya. A committee will shortly be gathering in England to plan a 1991 international Quaker conference in Kenya. The repeated reports of serious human rights violations in Kenya can't make their task any easier. And unfortunately, more bad human rights news from Kenya keeps coming in: Last month the government banned a popular weekly business magazine which had raised questions about government economic plans. Another national magazine, Beyond, published by the Kenyan Council of Churches, was suppressed in 1988 after questioning the fairness of some parliamentary elections. Asked about this, the

Assistant Minister for National Guidance and Political Affairs told the Times that while there is press freedom in Kenya, "'editors should not be left to write whatever they like.'"

Another Quaker gathering, that of Priends General Conference at St. Lawrence University next month, faces more pleasant problems: the pace of registrations is well above this time last year, which points toward another record turnout. Or rather it would, except that, as also happened last year, registration will likely be closed soon, because the carrying capacity of the campus, and the staff, will be reached. Thus the total attendance could well be below last year's 1900-plus, and there will probably be latecomers turned away again. This continuing surge of enthusiasm for the Society's largest annual assembly is further evidence of the unruly vitality of liberal Quakerism.

And speaking of Friends General Conference, here is a disclosure for the record: Last year Baltimore Yearly Meeting appointed me as one of its representatives to the FGC Central Committee. Inasmuch as FGC is also part of my "beat" as a Quaker reporter, this is a conflict of interest. I point this out so you can take it into account, and help keep me honest as need arises. After all, such conflicts are probably unavoidable, since I am now actively involved in Quakerism at the monthly and yearly meeting levels as well as this national one, in each of which potential journalistic subjects abound. But when it comes to Quakerism, while I aim to be truthful, I can't claim to be detached.

Yours in the Light,

Chuck Fager

When the great Quaker investigative reporter Drew Pearson launched his national political column in 1932, he called it the Washington Merry-Go-Round. It is an apt evocation of the cyclical, ingrown and often carnival atmosphere of politics and culture in the nation's capital. But a better title for the career of the Friends Committee On National Legislation (FCNL) would be something like Shooting the Rapids. That's because repeatedly in its remarkable 46-year history, FCNL has had to negotiate tricky shoals in order to stay afloat and on course. It now faces some major stretches of rough and even uncharted waters as it navigates into the 1990s.

STEPPING OUT OF RAYMOND'S SHADOW

The most visible challenge before it is the replacement of FCNL's longtime Executive Secretary, Ed Snyder, who plans to retire early next year. This change takes on added significance because it will mark the end of continuity with the organization's founders.

FCNL was begun in 1943, in the depths of World War Two, as a successor to the Friends War Problems Committee, and the "first full-fledged, full-time religious lobby in the United States." For almost twenty years, though, its work was largely the lengthened shadow of E. Raymond Wilson, its Executive Secretary, who was unmistakably a giant among Friends in the middle of this century.

Wilson not only labored fulltime and more pressing Congress on issues such as universal military training and disarmament; he also performed as a low-key but hard-driving entrepreneur to put FCNL on a firm organizational footing; and he worked the Society of Friends like a candidate campaigning nonstop among a demanding constituency, building its base of Quaker support. How well he did this work shows up in numerous ways even today.

Take, for instance, money. Not long ago Ed Snyder told the staff that a respected Washingtonbased peace group was in trouble; half its staff faced layoffs and it was seeking to merge with another group. There have been other such A littlecasualties recently. known but major shock to capital activists came last fall, when the Coalition for a New Foreign and Military Policy, a fixture since Vietnam days-and of which FCNL was part-abruptly crashed into bankruptcy. There would soon be, Snyder said, a "shakeout" among peace groups. Why? Because the foundation money people had decreed it. The defunct Coalition, and the sinking committee, both depended on their grants, and priorities had Evidently they may soon changed. be joined by more such casualties, as priorities are realigned.

SAFE HAVEN ON SECOND STREET

will not be But FUNL threatened by such changes of foundation fashion, because it receives very little foundation money. Its constituency consists of representatives from 26 yearly meetings, contacts in over 600 monthly meetings, and almost 12,000 individual contributors, whose average donation is less than a hundred dollars a year. While hardly wealthy by Washington lobby standards, FCNL's income growth has modestly outpaced inflation during most of the 1980s, and it is much healthier than many of the church and issue groups, especially those who depend on the caprices of the foundations.

While this nationwide constituency was largely built by Raymond Wilson, it is loyal because its members feel FCNL has provided an authentic channel for Quaker witness in politics. Their concerns are regularly surveyed and are the basis for FCNL's legislative agenda, a process which centers on its week-long annual meetings. Each Eleventh Month, more than two hundred Friends gather to explore and thresh issues and their perspectives on them; every other year this process yields a set of legislative priorities to guide the staff's efforts; and every six years it produces an overall policy statement.

These statements are forthright where Friends are generally united, as on peace and equality; they are less bold on economics, where Friends' testimonies are not so unequivocal in their policy implications; and on matters such as abortion and homosexuality, they respect our deep divisions, and take no specific positions. I know of nothing to compare with this policy process among Quaker action agencies.

PLAIN SPEAKING, AND NON-SPEAKING

Even this process has not always protected FCNL from attack among Friends: In 1959, a group of conservative Friends circulated a letter challenging FCNL's legitimacy as a Ouaker lobby. FCNL had no right to speak on legislative issues for Friends, the critics asserted, unless and until there was virtual unanimity on these issues among monthly meetings. Such a requirement, of course, was a recipe for paralysis. Besides which, FCNL was and is careful to say that it does not speak for all Friends. Ed Sny der recalls that this challenge spurred FCNL to broaden its consultative process somewhat, but the controversy soon died out.

There was a similar flap in Iowa YM in 1981, raised by a handful of Friends who wanted FCNL to come out against homosexuality, abortion, pornography and the Equal Rights Amendment (see AFLs #2 and #14 for details); they did not prevail.

Thus, FCNL's consultative process, which was another of Raymond Wilson's achievements, has largely protected it from the storms of politics that have occasionally swept some corners of the Society. deed, if he had a major defect, it was an outgrowth of his virtues: he His "retirement" in never quit. 1962 was something of a palace coup; and while yielding the position to Ed Snyder, who had been hi understudy for seven years, Raymonia stayed on around FCNL, pursuing his passion for disarmament as fulltime volunteer until ill health forced him out. Even then, in his last years at Friends House in Sandy Kathy Allen 1423 Woodland Wichita, Kansas 67203 Telephone (316) 262-7077 Telex 697927



Office of the Central Plains Regional Coordinator

American Intercultural Student Exchange

A non-profit tax exempt educational Foundation

May, 1989

TO THE READERS OF A FRIENDLY LETTER & to Quakers & to Quakers at heart in the U.S.A.

DEAR FRIEND,

Each of us in the Society of Friends does in each's own small, but hopefully SIGNIFICANT, way tever can be done to further the cause of international understanding, brother & sisterhood, and the global community, in order to spread more Peace, more Justice, more Understanding in a more Tolerant World. S is idealistic---but it CAN be done!!!

Kathy and I are both secondary teachers who have used our "after hours" time to approach these goals—through bringing FOREIGN EXCHANGE STUDENTS to the Midwest to live a school year with an American family. We have personally hosted six (6) students ourselves (Sweden twice, Norway, Finland, Denmark, West Germany) and have "matched up" many hundreds of families and students over the last 8 years—— and supervised them (and laughed with them, cried with them, listened to them, shared with them) as "AISE AREA REPRESENTATIVES', overseeing the sharing and the adjustment and being liason for the students, family, school, church, and community during the student's 10—month home stay.

WE HIGHLY ENCOURAGE (!!!) other Quakers or people of like conviction to consider these exciting, lifetime, dramatically significant things:

- 1. HOSTING A MIGH SCHOOL FOREIGN YOUTH, sharing "home and heart"
- 2. BEING AN AISE (American Intercultural Student Exchange) AREA REPRE-SENTATIVE, a quite rewarding people-oriented intercultural community service, flexible, remarkably important, & even modestly semi-compensated! (in keeping with Quaker simplicity!!!)

AISE Regional Offices

AISE New York Regional Office 36 Barry Street Brockport, New York 14420 (716) 637-6494

AISE Eastern Regional Office 13237 Rustic Drive Pickerington, Ohio 43147 (614) 863-5311

AISE Southwestern Ohio Regional Office 700 Sanders Drive Hamilton, Ohio 45013 (513) 868-0042

AISE Midwestern Regional Office 8115 Chester Street Takoma Park, Maryland 20912 (301) 439-4648

AISE Midcentral Regional Office RR2, Box 66 Nora Springs, Iowa 50458

Nora Springs, Iowa 50458 (515) 756-3788 AISE Central Plains Office 1423 Woodland

Wichita, Kansas 67203 (316) 262-7077 AISE North Central Regional Office 722 Drillane Road

Hopkins, Minnesota 55343 (612) 935-2235 AISE Southern Regional Office

AISE Southern Regional Office 1061 Twinkle Town Road Memphis, Tennessee 38116 (901) 398-0167

AISE Gulf States Regional Office 382 East Peace Street Canton, Mississippi 39046 (601) 859-2298

AISE Texas Regional Office 4619 Clay Court Lane Arlington, Texas 76017 (817) 467-4619 AISE Western Interior Regional Office 9753 West Maryland Drive Lakewood. Colorado 80226 (303) 987-0700

AISE Northwestern Regional Office 4925 East 109th Court Thornton, Colorado 80233 (303) 452-0732

AISE Southern California Regional Office 13864 East Carnaby Street Cerritos. California 90701 (714) 670-8683

BECOME A HOST FAMILY . . .



to a European or South American High School Exchange Student.

AISE brings people together from around the world for an adventure in under-

standing. You, too, can share this adventure by be ag a Host Family. Open your heart and your ho. a foreign student who wants to spend a year studying in America.

1-800-SIBLING

American Intercultural Student Exchange

A non-profit tax exempt educational Foundation

P.S. THANKS!!! to Chuck Fager for helping to publicize this opportunity for "Quakerly" service!

Missouri Valley Conference of Friends looks forward to

Chuck's being the resource person for our Sept. 15-17 Missouri Valley Conference (Lawrence, Kansas)!!!

WE ALSO HIGHLY RECOMMEND (!!!) to you the AMERICAN INTERCULTURAL STUDENT EXCHANGE (AISE), a non-profit educational foundation fostering international understanding through a home living experience.

Kathy and I have "worked" and "interacted" with them for nearly 9 years. Kathy is the Central Plains Regional Coordinator (see stationary) and I am Kansas AISE State Coordinator. We personally know of the positive values and integrity of the leadership and their programs. We know of the quality of and screening of the students, the "Quakerly" goals of the organization, the adherence to non-profit guidelines, & the tremendous organization support and counsel that is given!!!

AISE IS A GREAT EXPERIENCE!!! HOSTING (just a bed,food, & TLC)!!!
BEING AN AREA REP (touching the world!!!)

DO IT!!! Even BUSY people can!!! Even single people!!! Even those with children grown!!! Even those with little ones!!! CARING PEOPLE ARE NEEDED!!!

KENTON ALLEN

Call Tollfree 1-800-SIBLING to connect with the appropriate regional coordinator, ---or---

talk to KATHY or KENTON le in KANSAS 316-262-7077, 1423, Woodland, Wichita, KS 67203

KATHY ALLEN

Math & social science teacher former Chairperson, Christian Education, University Meeting, Wichita, KS former co-director, Quaker Acres youth camps

Central Plains Regional
Coordinator, AISE
Delegate to FCNL, Washington

Spanish teacher
State Coordinator, AISE
former Clerk, Missouri Valley Friends
Conference

former Ministry & Counsel, Peace & Service Committee, University Friends Meeting, Wichita, KS

former director, Quaker Acres Youth Camps, Family Camp

former regional Board, AFSC, DesMoines



American Intercultural Student Exchange

AMERICAN INTERCULTURAL STUDENT EXCHANGE (AISE)

AISE is a non-profit, educational foundation dedicated to fostering better international understanding and appreciation through language education and cultural exchange.

AISE sponsors academic homestay programs for high school students ages 15-18. Four programs offered in the United States include:

HIGH SCHOOL YEAR IN AMERICA

Students from nineteen countries in four continents live with American host families and attend American high schools for an academic semester or full school year.

HIGH SCHOOL YEAR IN EUROPE/AUSTRALIA

American high school students spend an academic year or semester in one of nine European countries or Australia and New Zealand.



AISE STRUCTURE

AISE maintains its national headquarters in La Jolla, California. There are 15 regional offices throughout the United States, 48 state coordinators and over 800 area representatives that support a worldwide network. The area representatives interview host families and coordinate the successful matches between students and families. AISE offers qualified American and overseas high school students the opportunity to live with a host family and attend a local high school for one academic school year.

OUR STUDENTS AND HOST FAMILIES

Over 5,000 exchange students and host families participate in the AISE program annually. Foreign participants are from Sweden, Norway, Denmark, Finland, Holland, Belgium, Austria, Switzerland, Germany, France, Italy, Spain, Ireland, Ecuador, Brazil, Canada, Australia, New Zealand, Japan and the United States of America

American students are offered the opportunity to travel to many of these overseas countries for either summer or year long programs.

Volunteer host families provide students with room, board and a warm, caring environment for an academic school year. Prospective host families are required to complete an application, provide references, and participate in an interview in their home conducted by the local AISE area

TIVE WEEK SOMMEN HOMESTAT THOUNTED

American high school students live with a host family for a five-week period during the summer in one of nine European countries.

FIVE WEEK SUMMER LANGUAGE AND HOMESTAY PROGRAM

American high school students live for five weeks in a host family in France or Spain and attend language classes three hours a day, five days a week.

WHO IS AISE?

representative.

AISE is governed by a Board of Trustees including representatives from related fields such as education, business, law, plus host families and

individuals who have personally participated in exchange programs.

As a non-profit tax exempt, educational Foundation for high school students, AISE offers education without national boundaries and is

dedicated to fostering international understanding.

AISE is also accepted for listing in the current advisory booklet distributed by CSIET Council on Standards for International Educational Travel. AISE is a member of the NAFSA National Association of Foreign Student Advisors and NASSP National Association of Secondary School Principals.

AISE National Headquarters: 7728 Lookout Drive/La Jolla, California 92037 Telephone (619) 459-9761/Toll Free 1-800-SIBLING/Telefax (619) 459-5301/Telex 697927

Telephone (6) American Intercultural Student Exchange	Business Telephone (including area code)	Home Telephone (including area code)	CityStateZip	Street Address		YES! I am interested in information Area Representative Opportunities	YES! I am interested in becoming An Exchange Student	YES! I am interested in becoming a Host Family	Tollfr Region The Al	American II Kenton or I 1423 Woodla	
	e)		mi pp		TCLEARLY	ation	ing	ing a	de or	ngc ers)	nail

GET IN ON THE HUMAN EXPERIENCE

For more than four years the Quaker U.S.-U.S.S.R. Committee has been at work, with a joint committee of American and Soviet editors and writers, to assemble and publish, in both countries, a book of stories and poems which will provide citizens of each country a literary opening into the lives of people on both sides of the polarized divide that has riven the world for more than forty years.

The Human Experience is now available in the American edition, published in cloth by Alfred A. Knopf.

Among the Authors in the book are the following:

- *Garrison Keillor
- *Alice Walker
- *Wendell Berry
- *Bel Kaufman
- *Robert Penn Warren
- *Donald Barthelme
- *Adrienne Rich
- *Mary Gordon
- *John Updike
- *Henry Taylor
- *Joyce Carol Oates
- *Jon Sayles

- *Yevgeny Yevtushenko
- *Yury Kuznetsov
- *Andrei Voznesensky
- *Tatyana Tolstaya
- *Yevgeny Vinokurov
- *Ruslan Kireyev
- *Yunna Moritz
- *Bella Akhmadulina
- *Vasily Belov
- *Vladimir Sokolov
- *Alexander Kushner
- *Anatoly Shavkuta

This book is an example of Quaker witness in a most creative and yet practical form. It offers enjoyable and provocative reading for individuals, and surely should be in every meeting's library.

To order The Human Experience, use the order form below.

10 Older the haman Experience, and one order form well-	
Order Form	-
Please send mecopies of The Human Experience. Payment of \$19.9 per copy, plus \$2.05 shipping, is enclosed.	5
Send the book to:	
NAME	
ADDRESS	
ZIP	

Mail orders to: The Friendly Bookshelf, P.O. Box 1361, Falls Church VA 22041

TWO NEW INTERVIEW TAPES-ED SNYDER and TAYLOR BRANCH Plus a FREE Bonus

A SEARCHING, EXCLUSIVE 90-MINUTE INTERVIEW WITH TAYLOR BRANCH, THE PULITZER-PRIZE WINNING AUTHOR OF PARTING THE WATERS, THE EPIC HISTORY OF THE EARLY YEARS OF THE CIVIL RIGHTS MOVEMENT.

AN HOUR OF REFLECTION ON THIRTY YEARS AT FCNL BY RETIRING EXECUTIVE SECRETARY ED SNYDER.

TWO MORE FASCINATING, INFORMATIVE TAPES BY CHUCK FAGER.

PLUS, WITH THE TAYLOR BRANCH INTERVIEW, YOU WILL RECEIVE A COPY OF CHUCK FAGER'S PROFILE OF THE AUTHOR AND HIS BESTSELLING BOOK, FREE. USE THE COUPON TO ORDER.

NEW TAPES

Please send me the following tapes. My payment is enclosed:

Cop(ies) Taylor Branch interview, (approx. 90 minutes) at \$9.95 postpaid. Include a free copy of Chuck Fager's profile of Branch and the book with each tape.

Cop(ies) Ed Snyder interview(approx. 60 minutes) at \$7.95 postpaid.

SPECIAL--Save \$2.00: BOTH TAPES for \$15.95, postpaid. The free profile is included.

Send	to:	

NAME

ADDRESS

ZIP

Send to: More Tapes, P.O. Box 1361, Falls Church, VA 22041

Spring, Maryland, he was busy organizing forums and challenging congressional aspirants about their commitments to peace and justice, almost without a break until his death two years ago this month. "He never stopped til he dropped," Ed Snyder says with a note of awe.

Thus the transition from being the extension of one person's mission to a group with its own identity, while bumpy, was managed. Ed Snyder, by contrast, is not staying around. He plans to head for Naine with his wife after retirement. And his successor will not come from among the current staff; none wanted the job. So now, after forty-six years, FCNL faces a break in the continuity of its leadership.

REPLACING THEIR MAINE MAN

Will this break mean big upheavals in FCNL? At one level, probably not: One of its strengths, under both Raymond Wilson's and Ed Snyder's stewardship, has been an ability to attract some weighty and astute Friends into its parent committees; and the other lobbyists are well settled in their positions and fields of work. These add up to what can only be called a "corporate culture" more likely to mold a new executive to its shape and direction than vice versa. Conversations with several of the staff turned up an air of expectant uncertainty about the appointment, but no real anxiety; whoever it turns out to be, is the message, FCNL can handle it.

No doubt they are right, in the short run at least. The more basic challenge to FCNL, it seems to me, is more subtle, and less a matter of personalities. It is the long-term tendency of almost all Washington activist organizations to become staff-dominated, and for the staff in turn to operate on what is called here an ITB, or "Inside The Beltway" mentality. In its most insidious form, the official quardians of the group, the lay boards and committees, hardly know what is happening, because the staff becomes accomplished in massaging and manipulating them. This evolution is hastened when such committees fall out among themselves.

While in many respects FCNL seems to have escaped this destiny, it is not immune. Thus as one of his last intiatives, Ed Snyder wants to build into FCNL a permanent place—actually several places—for released Friends, so they can come to Capitol Hill and work for limited periods on issues of concern, which fit within FCNL's priorities.

To be sure, there has been a long succession of volunteers at FONL: Raymond Wilson was only whte When I visited last best-known. month there were two: Don Irish from Minnesota, a retired professor just back from another trip to Central America, calling on congressional staffers to tell them what he had seen; and Ralph Kerman of Baltimore, a retired teacher working on environmental issues. And each year a class of young interns comes to work with the lobbyists. But Snyder wants such volunteerism made a formal and sizeable part of FCNL's ongoing program. The Executive Committee has agreed, and several desks have been set aside on the third floor for this purpose.

A WORK RELEASE PROGRAM FOR FRIENDS

Such an emphasis would serve several purposes simultaneously: It supports a venerable and characteristic form of Quaker witness, that of the knowledgeable but nonprofessional Friend released to labor under a concern; it would also cement the ties between volunteers and their home meetings. But perhaps most important, it is hoped that such a stream of active lay volunteers, working alongside the fulltime lobbyists, will help keep FCNL from climbing on the Washington Merry-Go-Round and succumbing to an ITB mentality.

That's the theory. The new Executive Secretary will have to make it work. And what sort of person should he or she be? A search committee has been working for more than a year, and plans to narrow its list down to three candidates this month, for extensive interviews over the summer. They hope to present their nominee to the Annual Meeting in Eleventh Month, and expect the person to start in 2/1990.

Their job description acknowledges that they seek someone with "an unusual combination of personal qualities", which, as more than one FONL staffer commented, George Fox and Jesus Christ would be hard pressed to offer: A person of deep Quaker faith, wide Friendly administrative strong contacts, experience, intimate familiarity with the legislative process, the ability to communicate with those of opposing opinions, and a good writer who is able to travel-doubtless, when need be, by walking on water and leaping tall buildings with a single bound....

WHEN IN DOUBT, BUILD THE BASE

Of these skills, it seems to me that those involved with maintaining FCNL's broad Quaker base are the This is not only most crucial. because FCNL runs the gamut from the most liberal yearly meetings to the edge of the Evangelical Friends Alliance: EFA's Mid-America YM sends representatives to the General Committee, and there are reports that Northwest YM, a pillar of evangelical Quakerism, will soon consider a proposal to do so. It is also critical because it is this base which gives FONL its stability, and its ongoing consultations are what maintain its legitimacy among Friends.

If, as I believe, we are entering a time of "ecumenical detente" particularly between some of the Evangelical YMs and the rest of Quakerdom, one of FCNL's incidental functions, that of serving as a crossroads institution where members of various branches meet and learn from each other, will become even more valuable. This makes me think the search committee would do well to prospect among the more progressive segments of the pastoral branches (yes, liberals, there are some). It is from here, I suspect, that the tendency toward domination by staff and an ITB outlook can best be resisted. And thus will FONL also be kept out of the fickle clutches of foundations.

Is there such a person out there, who can guide FCNL through the many rapids which the 1990s are almost sure to present? Stay tuned. Bulk Rate
V.S. Postage
PAID
PAID
PAID

Address Correction Requested

From: Chuck Fager, A Friendly Letter P.O. Box 1361 Baileys Crossroads, VA 22041

THIS MONTH IN QUAKER HISTORY

If big anniversaries are your thing, get out your Tricentennial buttons. It was early in Sixth Month of 1689, three hundred years ago this month, that the Toleration Act received the royal assent from William and Mary and became law in England. Passage of this law marked the end of official persecution of Friends, and is a landmark in the history of religious freedom. It had taken almost fifty years of struggle and suffering, not to mention a coup by Protestant nobility against the Catholic James II, to bring it about.

When it came, Toleration was no blank check to Dissent: Anglicanism remained the established church, supported by taxes which Friends still resisted; Catholics and Unitarians were excluded from the Act's protection, though in practice persecution of these groups also diminished greatly; and Friends and other Dissenters were still barred from universities, government service and Parliament by required oaths of allegiance to the established church. In addition, Dissenters were required to make declarations of

loyalty to the crown, against the Catholic doctrine of Transubstantiation, and in favor of the Trinity and the Bible.

Lobbying by Friends managed produced revisions in these statements to suit Quaker scruples: For one thing, they did not have to swear, but could simply affirm the statements; and secondly, the section on the Trinity did not use that specific term, which Priends had always insisted—correctly—was unscriptural. Most intriguing, though, was the passage dealing with the Bible. The original draft would have required agreement that "the Holy Scriptures of the Old and New Testaments to be the revealed Will and Word of God."

But the final version, which Friends accepted, asserted only that the Scriptures were "given by Divine Inspiration." This may seem like a minor revision, but it is not; much of later Friends history would fall into the gap between the two conceptions of biblical authority thereby revealed.

CUAKER CHUCKLE

Three weighty Quaker elders walked into an elevator during a break at a large Friends conference. They had just listened to a stirring message on the importance of confession of sin to the health both of the individual soul and a religious community. All were still under the weight of this theme as the elevator began to rise, and then stopped abruptly, stuck between floors.

After some investigation they found that there was no danger, but it would take awhile for the elevator to be fixed; so the three settled into a

period of quiet worship.

After awhile, one elder spoke up: "Friends, I have a confession to make," he said. "I have been secretly gambling at the race track with meeting funds. I want to stop, but I'm not yet able to." Soon the second elder acknowledged that she was having an affair, which she too was unable to give up. These two then looked to the third elder, who flushed and said, "Yes, I have something to confess too: I'm addicted to gossip, and I can't wait til this elevator gets fixed!"